
 
 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   special   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   6:30   o’clock p.m. on the 25th day of July, 2018, in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 
 
 Dated this       19th      day of July, 2018. 

 

AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of  
 the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4.  Consideration of awarding a bid for the  
Wastewater Treatment Plant Improvements; 

5. Discussion and consideration of the 
water and wastewater system 
review, and the new electrical service 
and facility dampening for the  
proposed Timpte facility expansion;  

6. Consideration of a proposed utility 
easement concerning the Timpte  
expansion; 

7. Adjourn.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
         
Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
 
         
Council President Gary D. Smith 
 
 
 
         
Council member Dana E. Trowbridge 
 
 
 
         
Council member Thomas J. Kobus 
 
 
 
         
Council member Kevin N. Hotovy 
 
 
 
         
Council member Patrick J. Meysenburg 
 
 
 
         
Council member John P. Vandenberg 
 
 
 
         
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 



 
 

 

 
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 

 
                                      July 25, 2018 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had 
been advised of the special meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on July 19th, 
and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and 
members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the 
Agenda which is a part of these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council 
members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously current in the 
office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No 
new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the 
opening of the Council meeting. 
  
 Present for the meeting were: Council President Gary Smith, Thomas Kobus, Dana 
Trowbridge, Patrick Meysenburg, John Vandenberg, and Kevin Hotovy, City Attorney James 
Egr, and City Clerk Joan Kovar.   Mayor Zavodny was absent. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Craig Reinsch of Olsson Associates, Rick Schneider, 
Jeff Hilger, Jim Angell, David McPhillips, Deb Dinkelman, Mark & Bev Rerucha, Tom Dion, 
Sheriff Deputies, Planning Commission Member Janis Cameron, Nicholas Schneider, Attorney 
Michael Bacon of Bacon & Vinton, Park/Auditorium Supervisor Bill Buntgen, Water/Sewer 
Supervisor Travis Hays, Electric Plant Supervisor Eric Betzen, Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft, 
and Building Inspector Ray Sueper.       
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.  Council President Gary Smith 
informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east wall of the meeting room.   
 
 The first agenda item was consideration of awarding a bid for the Wastewater Treatment 
Plant Improvements.   The bids were originally opened on April 3rd; however, no bid was 
accepted at the time because we were waiting for a signed agreement with Henningsen Foods.  
The bids came in substantially higher than the anticipated price with the apparent low bidder 
being Eriksen Construction of Blair, Nebraska.  The total of the Base Bid and Alternate Bid 2 
was $2.481 million, however, the deadline for the acceptance of the bids has passed. 
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 Craig Reinsch provided the following correspondence that he had with Tim Shaw of 
Eriksen Construction regarding whether or not they would still stand by their bid:    
 

Craig, 
My dirt subcontractor notified me yesterday he cannot do the work this year, he took 
a couple other projects after this one was not awarded. 
I have not received clarification back from all of my suppliers but it appears my bid 
price will have to raise approximately $175,000 to $190,000 to cover material price 
increases and going to another dirt subcontractor. 
If the owner would be interested in awarding the project now and not starting the dirt 
work until next spring my original dirt contractor said he could honor his original price 
and that could would require me to only have to raise my original bid by $40,000 to 
$60,000 for the material price increases. 
My suppliers have all told me that since this project bid last April they have had price 
increases from 10 to 30% on all steel items and anticipate additional price increases 
as the year continues. 

Thank you, 
Tim Shaw 

  
 
  
 
 Craig Reinsch then visited with Martin Norton of the USDA Rural Development and 
following is his response: 
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 City Clerk Kovar then forwarded the information to City Attorney James Egr for his 
opinion which follows: 
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 City Attorney Egr stated:  “After my research and so forth, I believe it is still legal to go 
ahead and accept that bid if Eriksen is willing to go ahead and keep that bid.  It appears that 
they are willing to go with that, they wanted to cover any increase in some materials.  I do not 
think that we have to rebid that.  I think if we rebid that I think we’d come up with some higher 
bids, in light of everything, especially the amount of the bids we did receive in the first place.  I 
was also asked to comment on the best interest of the City and I think it is in the best interest of 
the City to proceed and get this thing going especially with the EPA.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch of Olsson Associates stated that Tim Shaw of Eriksen Construction did 
say that if the City accepted the bid, and they want to do it right away, he would have to go with 
one dirt sub-contractor.  If the City moves it to the spring, then the other contractor will honor his 
price.  So, there is a range in prices depending on when the City wants the project started.     
 
 Craig Reinsch stated:  “We will need a change order to adjust the prices and to adjust 
the schedule, but I don’t anticipate that that will impact the timeline that DEQ or EPA has for the 
project, but again that will part of the next process once the bid’s been accepted.” 
 
 City Attorney Egr asked:  “Did Eriksen say he might be able to start yet this summer?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch stated:  “So, that’s part of the conversation.  If the City is okay pushing off 
construction of the dirt work to save whatever the difference is I think it’s $40,000 – $60,000 on 
one, and $175,000 - $190,000 on the other, so by shifting the dirt work they can save some 
funds.  I don’t know what other things they can get started on as part of the discussion that we 
have to have, but that’s a discussion to have after the bids are awarded.” 
 
 Council member Kobus made a motion to accept the bid of Eriksen Construction with the 
additional considerations.  Council member Trowbridge seconded the motion.  Discussion 
followed. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge asked:  “Craig, do you have any idea how much more?  Is it 
$2,481,000.00 as this one was written?  You don’t know how much more?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch stated:  “There are two ranges.  So, we have my initial recommendation, 
so then it’s $40,000 - $60,000 more if we delay until spring.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated:  “But if you want them to start right away then he 
has to go with another sub-contractor because the lower one filled his schedule with not 
knowing.  So, if the City wants to move forward right away, then there will be a higher price.” 
 
 Council member Kobus stated:  “I say we do it right away; we’ve put it off long enough.” 
 
 Roll call on the motion to accept the bid of Eriksen Construction with the additional 
considerations:  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Meysenburg, Smith, Hotovy, 
Kobus, and Trowbridge.  Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor Zavodny was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 The agreement for professional services by Olsson Associates for line strengthening for 
the Timpte circuit was discussed. 
 
 Craig Reinsch of Olsson Associates stated:  “I know that it was submitted and I can 
speak about that much on it.  This is basically upgrading the poles and line on the City side and 
it’s basically design and bid, as I understand it.”  [Note:  the letter of agreement signed by Randy 
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Huisinga, Technical Lead of Olsson’s states: Olsson will evaluate the existing overhead line design to 
determine pole class and strength.  The pole circumference at ground level will be used to determine the 
class of the pole if the pole stamps are not legible. Olsson will develop a new line design with “twice” the 
strength of the existing design based upon defined pole class strength.  A +/- 30% cost comparison 
between wood and steel pole construction will be developed.  After the city determines which option to 
develop, Olsson will create construction drawings and specifications for the design approach approved by 
the City.]  
 

 Council member Trowbridge stated:  “So we will get a design.  System hardening is 
decreasing the susceptibility of your system to fail under adverse weather conditions driven 
generally by hurricane season in the south and what it’s done to the grid.  So, he’s going to look 
into everything, he’s going to look into guy wire placements, full arm structure and hardware up 
above; would be my guess on a hardening exercise.” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated:  “I am confused.  Previously we had a bid from Olsson’s, which I 
thought was for this same study, and it was for $50,000, and the Council had discussed that and 
said it was way too much and they told Pat (Electric Supervisor Hoeft) to check into this.  Now, 
this one came in and it’s $25,000, but is Pat still supposed to be checking or what are we doing?  
I am not sure how we got to this.” 
 
 Council member Meysenburg stated: “Yes, I thought we were going to have Pat take 
care of this.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “That was my understanding.  Pat have you had any 
conversations with anyone?” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft stated: “I might try to meet with Don Hartman out of 
Columbus because I need him to design some switch gear, so if I need to shut Region V off, I’m 
not shutting Timpte’s building down.  So, I’m going to have him look the line over at least that’s 
what the plan was.  I talked to a guy about laminated poles today, and he goes “you don’t put 
that on a pole line” but he did give me some literature and stuff that we could strengthen the 
poles we have there, against the wind and breakage, so that’s what I’ve been looking into so 
far.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “It seems to be a fairly new discipline in the electric 
distribution industry; laminated poles generally are transmission lines instead of distribution 
lines.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft stated: “And where you don’t have the right of way to put 
guy wires.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Exactly.  Let’s leave it like it is with Pat’s instruction 
to do that.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to table consideration of a proposed 
agreement with Olsson Associates for professional services concerning a line strengthening 
study for Timpte, pending further investigation by Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft.  Council 
member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, 
Meysenburg, Hotovy, Kobus, Trowbridge, and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor Zavodny was 
absent.  The motion carried. 
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 Council member Trowbridge stated:  “We rescinded the earlier easement at Timpte for 
the 30” storm drain tube and this is the utility easement to replace that utility easement and to 
give them utility zones for bringing in the necessary utilities so they have the easements to go 
along with the project.” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated that there was some mis-communication when she had received 
the following e-mail from Eric Beiermann of Olsson Associates: 
 

   
 

 City Clerk Kovar stated that from the e-mail she assumed they were taking care of the 
paperwork, as others have done in the past, however when she hadn’t received it and 
questioned why, they said that the City Attorney should prepare it: 
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 City Clerk Kovar stated that she thought it was too late in the day to expect City Attorney 
Egr to prepare the necessary utility easement for the meeting.  City Clerk Kovar stated:  “We 
could probably approve the easement contingent upon City Attorney drafting it.” 
 

City Attorney Egr stated:  “This is my first knowledge of this.  You could pass approval 
for this Timpte utility easement, upon my getting it drafted.” 

 
Council member Trowbridge stated:  “Then that easement is in effect upon signature?” 
 
City Attorney Egr stated:  “Yes.” 
 
Therefore, Council member Trowbridge made a motion to authorize City Attorney Egr to 

draft an ordinance for Timpte Industries, Inc. to grant to the City of David City a utility easement 
upon their described property, and for the City of David City to approve and accept such 
easement.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Meysenburg, Trowbridge, Hotovy, Smith, Kobus, and Vandenberg.  Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor 
Zavodny was absent.  The motion carried. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Note:  City Attorney Egr drafted the following easement and it was signed by Dale 

Jones, President of Timpte, on July 30, 2018, granting the utility easement to the City: 
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There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member 
Vandenberg made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting 
AYE:  Council members Trowbridge, Vandenberg, Meysenburg, Smith, Hotovy, and Kobus.  
Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor Zavodny was absent.  The motion carried and Council President 
Gary Smith declared the meeting adjourned at 6:45 p.m. 
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CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 July 25, 2018 
 
 I, Joan Kovar, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of July 25th, 2018; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
 
            
        Joan Kovar, City Clerk 


